


  


MEETING SUMMARY 


March 9, 2004-- MEETING #2 OF 


TRANSPORTATION AND LAND USE WORKING GROUP 


MAINE GREENHOUSE GAS STAKEHOLDER ADVISORY GROUP





Attendance (Bold= Also Stakeholder Advisory Group Member)


Pam Person, Coalition for Sensible Energy; Ed Hanscomb, MDOT; Raina Rippell, Physicians for Social Responsibility; Steve Winkelman, CCAP; John Wathen, MEDEP; Paula Thompson, State Planning Office; Anna Price, MDOT; Steve Linnell, Greater Portland Council of Governments/MC2; Duane Scott, MDOT (Alternate); Greg Nadeau, MDOT; Conrad Welzel, Maine Turnpike Authority; Maria Fuentes, Me. Better Transportation; Ginger Davis, Maine Auto Dealers;  Lynn Cayting, MEDEP; Dale Hanington, Maine Motor Transport Assoc.; Tatiana Brailovskaya, alternate for Sen. Chris Hall; Jonathan Rubin, University of Maine; Bob Thompson, Androscoggin Valley Council of Governments; Anne Thayer, Dragon Products; Michael Stoddard, Environment Northeast; Norm Anderson, Maine Lung Association; Sue Jones, Natural Resources Council of Maine; Carolyn Manson, Maine Tourism Assoc.; Kate Dempsey, The Nature Conservancy; Greg Dana, Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers; Mike Karagiannis, MEDEP; Bob Sheppard, Clean Air-Cool Planet; Andy Burt, Maine Council of Churches








Report from VMT Subcommittee: 


Sue Jones presented this report.  Her subcommittee reviewed and recommended the four measures.  Later in the meeting, a fact sheet relating to these was distributed.





TLU 2.4(k): Benefits for low-GHG vehicles.  The working group discussed preferred parking for low-GHG vehicles. This would be coordinated with the GoMaine program (see Commuter Choice below).  It was questioned whether legislation would be required, but since this would be a voluntary program offered by municipalities and the private sector, it seems none would be required.  There were questions raised about implementation which might lower the estimates of GHG reductions resulting from this measure. Steve W. noted that the potential saving from this measure would be included with other measures (e.g., Commuter Choice).  Action: There was consensus to recommend this measure to the SAG.





TLU 2.4(a) Commuter Choice: Steve L. Described the current GoMaine system, and said the demand is 2-3 times greater than the current supply of car/van pools.  (Later in the meeting he distributed a 2-page fact sheet on the GoMaine program).  It was suggested that such systems work best where there is shift work at larger employers.  A discussion (which applied to all these VMT options) ensued about whether this program should be mandatory or voluntary, including substantial incentives to participate.  Interest was expressed in telecommuting, which Steve W. noted is part of how Commuter Choice is defined. It was noted that Maine people react less favorably to mandates than to voluntary programs.  It was also noted, however, that voluntary programs generate fewer GHG reductions.  If we have incentives the should be more substantial, because the incentives we have in place now are insufficient to change behaviors.  Action: There was consensus to recommend this measure to the SAG as a voluntary program which should be expanded.





TLU 2.4(d): Pay as Your Drive (PAYD) Insurance: A number of questions were raised about the pilot programs which currently operate such a system in other states.  Were these legislatively created, and if so, were they voluntary or mandatory?  How would they implementation work (as a tax credit for insurance companies to encourage their participation)?  Some members wondered about the impact on insurance companies and wanted to see an analysis of that (it was suggested that the Maine Bureau of Insurance might have some analysis).  Questions were raised about how to verify mileage estimates that drivers submitted.  The potential GHG reductions from this measure are substantial (5% overall, 10% per participating vehicle), but Steve W. Asked for feedback on whether the 50% penetration rate by 2020 (the assumption on which the 5% savings was based) was realistic.  It was noted that the major cost savings from this measure would result from reduced infrastructure improvements (estimated at $45 to $75 million for Maine) and reduced accident rates.  It was suggested that this measure should be paired with Option 2.4(f) Location Efficient Mortgages to obtain maximum savings  Action: Sue Jones will obtain and distribute information on the existing pilot programs and distribute to the group.  A sense of the group will be taken by email or at the last WG meeting.


VersaTran Software to encourage more efficient School Bus Routing: This is a software program which SADÕs have used to reduce VMTÕs for school buses, which has resulted in substantial savings ($80,000 for one SAD).  It was noted this software is expensive ($20,0000 to purchase) and must be updated annually.  Thus some SADÕs have been unable to afford the cost.  If this program is to be more widely used, it might require some technical and financial assistance to SADÕs.  Members questioned whether this will result in reduced VMTÕs in rural Maine, or whether most of the savings would be in southern Maine.  Action: Steve W. Will analyze the potential GHG reductions from wider use of this software, and the WG will revisit this measure by email and, if necessary, at the last WG meeting.





General comments on VMT measures: The need for improved data collection systems was noted at several points in the discussion (see first meeting summary for Rep. KoffmanÕs comments).  Members wondered about the affect on VMTÕs of the changing demographics of Maine, as well as the increase of telecommuting.  Paula T. will see what data is available on these questions [?unclear] and feed that information to Steve W. for inclusion in his analysis.  In considering these measures, it was suggested we examine the experience f states with large rural areas like Maine, in order to avoid unintended consequences.





MDOT Informational Meeting:   Duane Scott described the presentations made at an informational meeting MDOT held for WG members.  A number of handouts summarizing those presentations were distributed.  It was suggested that (while not directly a GHG reduction measure) this WG and the SAG should recommend MaineÕs Congressional delegation should pursue recapture of the $17 million Maine sends to the federal government from the transit portion of the fuel tax that we donÕt receive back in services.  Because Maine has already instituted programs like many suggested in the measures under discussion, it was questioned whether Maine was getting ÒcreditÓ for the measures already underway.  Steve W. noted that those measures were built into the baseline calculation.  Because Maine has already taken actions which result in GHG reductions, Maine has less to do than some states to achieve the legislatively-targeted reductions. 





Discussion of Other Land Use/VMT Reduction Options:


TLU 2.2(a) & (b): It was noted that a number of State Planning Office and other state agenciesÕ initiatives address sprawl and promote efficient growth.  These include the work of the Community Preservation Advisory Committee, the Regionalization Task Force, Department of Economic and Community Development, community development block grant programs, MDOTÕs regional planning, and promotion of Service Centers and Pine Tree Zones.   Bob Thompson and others are encouraging Maine to look at Òmanagement unitsÓ as it does its planning.  Development of regional Capital Investment Strategies drive economic investment and efficient land use.  Action: There is consensus that these measures should be endorsed and strengthened.  Bob Thompson will prepare some narrative about regionalization efforts and Pam Person will write about cross-cutting issues. Ginger Davis will work with Bob and Paula to write up the issue of how taxes for school funding promotes sprawl.


TLU 2.2(c): Again, there is an existing Brownfields program within DEP, administered b Nick Hodgkin.  Action: There is consensus to support this measure. John Wathen will get a short narrative describing the current state program.





TLU 2.2(d): Portland PACTS is currently evaluating options for Transit Oriented Development.  There is a proven synergy between compact land use and use of public transit.  Action: There is consensus to support this measure.  Steve Linnell will write a narrative about TOD.





TLU 2.2(e) & (f): State Planning Office is charged with supporting smart growth and has held a training institute on the topic.  SPO is currently developing a methodology by which municipalities can assess the costs of sprawl.  The Community Preservation Advisory Committee has proposed that Òsmart growthÓ should be one of the criteria used by the Land for MaineÕs Future board in purchasing properties (a recent evaluation of LMF by the Muskie School has document that it does consider smart growth in preserving open space.  Also, local comprehensive plans are supposed to incorporate smart growth concepts.  Action: There was consensus to continue and strengthen these measures.  Paula T. Will compile a list of those state programs which incentivize smart growth.  Kate D. Will write a paragraph on the preservation of open space (she will also coordinate with the ag/forestry working group on this issue).


TLU 2.3 (a)-(g) Transit Measures: See handout from MDOT Office of Passenger Transportation.  Action: There was consensus that these measures are worthwhile.  Duane Scott will facilitate a meeting between Steve L. And Ron Roy & Tracy Deprez from OPT to discuss where there are gaps in existing programs and/or where they can be strengthened.  A report will be distributed to the WG prior to the next meeting.


Action: The VMT subcommittee will meet by phone and/or email to integrate these write-ups into specific policy recommendations.  Steve W. will provide technical assistance.





TLU 1.1(a): There is deep division within the Working Group on the adoption of California Tailpipe Emissions Standards.  There was significant support for the immediate adoption of these standards.   Supporters noted that Maine would be joining a number of other states in our region, and would not be Òout frontÓ of other states.  Despite the differences (in the greater use of diesel fuel), the European Union has adopted similar standards.  There was also significant opposition to the adoption of these standards.  Opponents noted that Maine is too small to Òdrive the marketÓ and this measure would harm MaineÕs competitiveness.  Opponents also predicted the California standards will be found by the courts to be preempted by federal law, and that Maine would potentially face a lawsuit if this measure is adopted.  Finally, there was also significant support for the view that Maine should Òwait and seeÓ precisely what standards California does adopt, and perhaps wait until the outcome of legal challenges is known, before adopting this standard.  Some members also supported the ÒtriggerÓ mechanism by which this standards would only be adopted by Maine once a percentage of other states have adopted it.  Action: There is no consensus on this measure and the WGÕs report to the SAG will reflect the division of opinion and reasons for it.





TLU 1.3(b): There was broad, but not consensus, support for a GHG Feebate program.  Supporters noted that this program will help Òmarket transformationÓ to lower GHG cars.  Supporters also felt the measure could be crafted so as to be revenue neutral.  Opponents noted that this program is a Òtax,Ó which hits working people hardest.  The support for the measure increased among those present if it was not to be applied to commercial vehicles.  Action: The support (although no consensus) for this measure will be reported to the SAG along with accompanying reasons.





N.B. It was noted that the action on the two items immediately above means the TLU WG has failed to reach consensus on two measures with the potential to reduce GHG by almost 700 MT by 2020.  If neither of these measures is adopted, members questioned whether this WG (and the SAG) will be able to meet the legislatively mandated target for reductions.





TLU 4.1(c) Black Carbon: Mike Stoddard reported on the deliberations of a Black Carbon subcommittee.  According to some scientific data reviewed by the WG, almost one quarter of all global warming is caused by Black Carbon (the uncombusted particulate matter emitted via tailpipes).  Mike noted that even if these estimates are off by 50%, we are still talking about a huge source of GHG.  Mike detailed the groupÕs rough calculations of the amount of Black Carbon produced in Maine.  He also noted that there are Ògood waysÓ to reduce 90% of the Black Carbon (primarily through retrofits of existing vehicles, as well as use of ultra-low sulphur fuels, anti-idling measures).  The retrofits are a Ògood fitÓ for transit buses, garbage trucks, snow plows & dump trucks.  They are a Òmedium fitÓ for school buses and construction equipment (on municipal projects).  The cost of the retrofit is high and how this would be paid for is a significant question.  It was suggested that before the WG consider this measure that it should carefully consider the impact on Maine business and industry.  It was also noted that the current proposal to increase the Turnpike truck weight limit north of Augusta will reduce VMTs.


Action: Mike will prepare a written summary of his subcommitteeÕs considerations and recommendations.  He suggested that the group might report to the SAG that there are differing views on the science of Black Carbon, and that if one is proven out over time, then measures should be adopted.  Steve W. will run the baseline calculations with and without Black Carbon.  The WG will revisit this issue at its next and last meeting.





TLU 4.2, 4.3 and 4.4 (Freight Measures): Action: A subcommittee of Dale Hanington, Greg Nadeau, Maria Fuentes, Rob Elder, Anne Thayer (with assistance from Steve Winkleman) will meet to develop recommendations on these measures.  Their work will be circulated prior to the next meeting, at which time this will be revisited.





TLU 3.2 and 3.3 Fuel Measures: John Wathen reported on his subcommitteeÕs deliberations.  The conclusion was that if we are willing to pay the price, this is a viable option.  It was noted that development of some fuels (hydrogen) is far off, but given MaineÕs huge potential for biofuels, this is worth examining, particularly in the stateÕs fleet.  It was noted that a lack of suppliers (refueling infrastructure) in rural areas is an impediment.  Other members suggested we need to be more aggressive in marketing, outreach and price incentives.  Some felt that Maine should look toward a diversity of fuels, and should consider the Minnesota renewable fuels standard.  Action: The fuels subcommittee will meet by phone and/or email to integrate these write-ups into specific policy recommendations.  John Wathen will submit a report from his group on recommended fuels measures.  The issue will then be revisited at the next meeting.





Public Health Measures: Raina R. And Norm A. will compile a narrative on the public health effects of reducing GHGÕs.





Other Measures & Next Steps


The working group has not yet discussed the following measures: 2.4b (VMT tax), 2.4c (fuel tax), 2.4j (VMT offsets), 5.0 (intercity travel), 6.0 (off-road vehicles), 7.1 (education). As time allows these will be addressed in the third and final working group meeting. Working group members are invited to circulate strawman proposals on any of these potential measures.


All narratives should be submitted to Jonathan Reitman & Steve Winkleman by Friday March 26.  Please strive to frame the narratives as brief, actionable policy recommendations so we can efficiently vote on them over email or in the final WG meeting.  





Where subcommittees must meet and generate reports/policy options that should be done ASAP, bearing in mind the Stakeholder Advisory Group (SAG) meets April 8 and the TLU WG may want to submit an interim report by then.  The final meeting of the TLU WG will be scheduled shortly.  The ÒtentativeÓ date is Thursday, May 6.  Dale, is MMT room open that day?  Note: Steve Winkelman will be out of the country from March 26th  Ð April 2nd.  During that time please contact Greg Dierkers at gdierkers@ccap.org (202-408-9260, x203).  From March 29- April 6, Jonathan can be reached by cell phone at (207) 749-6912.


Also, please bear in mind the groundrule (found oon the website) which governs us during the decision-making phase we are entering:





Each Working GroupÕs recommendations to the Stakeholder Group will include all areas of consensus, and a description of the alternative options or approaches preferred by Group members in areas where consensus was not reached, if any.  Consensus shall mean that everyone is at least willing to live with a decision and chooses not to dissent.  Representatives are responsible for voicing their objections and concerns, and silence or absence will be considered consent.  For non-consensus issues, the Working Group members supporting each alternative approach will be listed under each alternative. 





Jonathan W. Reitman, Esq.  (Approved by Steve Winkelman)


Gosline & Reitman Dispute Resolution Services 


47 Ocean Drive 


Brunswick, ME 04011 


(207) 729-1900 


(207) 729-0919 (fax) 


(207) 749-6912 (cell) 


jreitman@blazenetme.net 








